


News & Views, July & August 2014   

2

News & Views, July & August 2014   

3

FUSSELL WADMAN LTD 
SALES and SERVICE - Accident REPAIRS

SELF DRIVE HIRE - MOT TESTING
PEUGEOT EXPRESS FIT for

TYRES - BATTERIES - EXHAUSTS
Free Collection and Delivery

Hopton Industrial Estate, London Rd., Devizes SN10 2EU
tel 01380 731970 - Fax 01380 731971 - email fussell_wadman@dealers.peugeot.co.uk

READING MATTERS
New books at discounted prices!

Hundreds of new books of all kinds at less than half price
Fiction – Reference – History – Science – Travel – Hobbies

Adult and Children’s books
Ideal Gifts for birthdays and Christmas

18 Sidmouth Street, Devizes
Mon – Sat 9.30 – 5.30

Telephone 01380 730571
Proprietor: Richard Matters of Littleton Panell

Lavington Beauty
Holistic & Beauty Treatments including

Gelish,Eyelash Extensions, Sports Massage  
Pamper Packages from only £40.  (includes 
manicure, pedicure aromatherapy massage) 

Phone: 07771 611595 for 
further details!

Email: simone@lavingtonbeauty.co.uk
Web: www.lavingtonbeauty.co.uk

Vehicles .
Easterton

 ltd

ATA Automotive Technician Accreditation
Master Technician  AT 1803087958

Independent BMW, Mercedes, VW, Audi and Skoda 
Specialists at less than 1/2 dealer prices. 

All Makes Mot’s & Servicing.
Award Winning Knowledge Of Modern Motor Vehicles

Champion Bright Spark 2006 - 2nd
Auto Trade Technician 1999 - Winner

John Kyte, Director
Unit 1 Hillcroft Farm, 
5 Easterton Sands, 
Devizes, Wiltshire, SN10 4PY
Call: 01380 812192  or  01380 816436
www.eastertonvehicles.com

9 St Johns Street, Devizes
Open Tuesday to Saturday
Senior Citizens Discounts

Fully Qualified Stylists using 
the full range of TIGI productsHeads

on
High

Call Sarah on 01380 699288
e-mail: headsonhigh@live.co.uk

“Capture the Moment”

With Local Photographer 
Nicki Douglas-Lee

For portraits, Special Events & 
Corporate Commissions.

07808 323987 / 01380 812488
Or visit www.photographybyndl.co.uk 

 THE OLD STITCHING POST                                        
              

West Lavington Clothing 
Repairs & Alterations

Tel: 07891 159892

C·A·N·F·I·E·L·D
DECORATING SERVICES

Professional Decorator
Over 20 Years experience

Internal / External - Free Estimates
Contact Trevor Canfield on

01380 722409 / 07977510227
info@canfielddecorating.co.uk 

Welding - Steelwork
Building Maintenance, 

Guttering, Painting, Decorating
General repairs

42 Garston, Great Cheverell 
(01380 818360) 07940 406195

J. W. Orchard

Andrew Underwood
Chimney Sweep of Melksham

Phone 01225 706447
Mobile 07889 771 505

●Rebuilding Chimney Stacks●
●Repointing Chimneys●
●Fitting Pots and Cowls●

HELIUM FILLED PARTY
BALLOONS FOR ALL

OCCASIONS

EVERY SORT OF CELEBRATION DECORATED:
ALSO SUPPLIERS OF BALLOON IN A BOX

Call Caroline 01380 722579
(mobile 07979692533)

www.partyballonsforall.co.uk

EXTEND
Lynne Rayner MCSP, 

Chartered Physiotherapist and EXTEND teacher. 
01380 812881 email:lynne@movement4you.com

MOVEMENT TO MUSIC EXERCISE CLASSES
New members always welcome, come and have fun

Weekly on Thursdays in the Giles Room
West Lavington Village Hall

Active classes for sixties plus 
10am -11.00am

RICHARD HALE
GENERAL GARDEN MAINTENANCE

GRASS CUTTING
WEED KILLING

HEDGE TRIMMING
FENCE MENDING ETC

Telephone 01380 812225

The Bridge Inn
West Lavington

Excellent homemade, locally sourced, 

British food served 
Tuesday-Saturday 12-2.30, 6.30-9.00, 

Sunday 12 - 2.30
(OPEN ON SUNDAYS EVENINGS AND MONDAYS FROM EASTER)

Delicious a la carte menu: Tuesday – Friday
Set menu also available:  2 courses £13.50, 3 courses £16.00

 01380 813213 
www.the-bridge-inn.co.uk

Black and White Conservation
Architectural Stone Masonry
Heritage Conservation Repairs to stone, 

brickwork, masonry in lime mortar

and traditional materials by qualified stone mason
Toby Robson 01380 818666

07747022362
toby@blackandwhiteconservation.co.uk
www.blackandwhiteconservation.co.uk
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Calendar of Services in the Lavingtons, Cheverells & Easterton 
July 2014

Date
Market 

Lavington West Lavington Easterton Great Cheverell Little Cheverell

6th July
3rd after Trinity

(Proper 9)

 9.30 am Half 
Hour Service*

9.30am Parish 
Communion
(Trad) 

11.00 am 
Parish 
Communion

11.00 am 
Family 
Communion 
and Baptism

11.00 am 
Matins
 (BCP)

13th July
4th after Trinity

(Proper 10)

11.00 am 
United Service 
With Trinity at 
Community 
Hall

9.30 am 
Parish 
Communion

11.00 am 
United 
Service at ML 
Community 
Hall

6.00 pm 
Evensong
(BCP)

8.00 am
 Holy 
Communion 
(BCP)

20th July
5th after Trinity

(Proper 11)

9.30 am 
Parish 
Communion

8.00 am Holy 
Communion 
(BCP)

9.30 am 
Matins (BCP)

11.00 am 
Matins (BCP)

10.00 am
Welcome to 
Worship
(not 
communion)

11.00 am 
Parish 
Communion 
(BCP)

27th July
6th after Trinity

(Proper 12)

8.00 am Holy 
Communion
(BCP)

9.30 am 
Half Hour 
Service

11.00 am 
Parish 
Communion
(BCP)

11.00 am 
Family 
Communion 
and Baptism

Regular worship in our sister churches:  
9.00am St Joseph’s Roman Catholic Church, Littleton Panell*
10.30am Trinity Church in the Community Hall Market Lavington* 17th and 24th February
11.00am & 6.00pm Ebenezer Baptist Church West Lavington.

Calendar of Services in the Lavingtons, Cheverells & Easterton 
August 2014

Date
Market 

Lavington
West 

Lavington Easterton Great Cheverell Little Cheverell

3rd August
7th after Trinity

 10.30 am 
World War 1 
Commemoration

 

6.30 pm
Memorial 
Garden
Dedication 
Service

8.00 am Holy 
Communion 
(BCP)

10th August
8th after Trinity

8.00 am Holy 
Communion 
(BCP)

10.30 am 
Simple 
Celebration
Communion

17th August
9th after Trinity

8.00 am 
Holy Communion 
(BCP)

10.30 am 
Family 
Communion 
and Baptism

24th August
10th after Trinity

10.30 am 
Parish 
Communion

8.00 am Holy 
Communion 
(BCP)

31st August
11th after Trinity

8.00 am
Holy 
Communion 
(BCP)

10.30 am 
Parish 
Communion 
(BCP)

Pattern of Services in AUGUST 2014
As in previous years there will be just one main service in the Benefice at 10.30 a.m. during 
August ,alternating between the five churches, together with an 8.00 a.m. service in another 
of the churches:
				    8.00 a.m.		  10.30 a.m.
3rd August		  Little Cheverell		  Market Lavington
10th August		  Easterton		  Great Cheverell 
17th August		  Market Lavington	 West Lavington
24th August		  Great Cheverell		  Easterton
31st August		  West Lavington		  Little Cheverell

VILLAGE CARE 
West Lavington, Littleton Panell & Little Cheverell

TELEPHONE NUMBER IS 816826
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Dear Friends,

As I write the flag of St. Georges flutters from houses and cars as England are hours 
away from playing their crunch second match against Uruguay; defeat tonight will 
almost certainly result in an early exit from the 2014 World Cup.  By the time you read 
this, it will all be history.

I haven’t watched much of the World Cup, but I was struck by an article in the 12 June 
Gazette and Herald written by Ed Deedigan.  Inevitably the article touched on the ‘ugly 
beast-like exploitation’ of FIFA and its seemingly untouchable status amidst renewed 
allegations of financial irregularities and bribery.  		

The cost of hosting such an event is mind-blowing.  Ed Deedigan goes on ‘imagine 
the good that football could do if its objectives were to improve the lives of the poor 
and disadvantaged, instead of lining the pockets of the, allegedly, corrupt hierarchy… 
positively influencing the life chances and living conditions of some of the less 
developed outposts of the football landscape’			 

He suggests that at FIFA should turn the whole bidding process on its head and ‘should 
nominate the country with the least ability to host the event and then plough its billions 
not only into stadia but all the infrastructure needs of that country through schools, 
health, housing and transport.’ 
		
We can all dream of a better world without much prospect of it being realised.  The 
above article was entitled ‘Integrity should be the winner’.  There is a huge need for 
integrity in financial matters in all walks of life.  It is no co-incidence that Jesus spoke 
more about money in the Gospels than about any other subject; he knew of human 
beings susceptibility to its charms.  There is nothing wrong with money per se, but 
as Timothy put it, ‘the love of money is the root of all kinds of evil’ (1 Timothy 6:10).  
The writer in the Book of Ecclesiastes put it like this, ‘Whoever loves money never has 
enough, whoever loves money is never satisfied with his income.’  Some things never 
change.

James Campbell
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Rector: Revd Canon James Campbell Tel. (01380) 816963
The Rectory,  14 Church Street, Market Lavington, 
Devizes, SN10 4DT.
lavingtonrector@gmail.com
Office email churchlavington@gmail.com W
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Worton & Marston Open Gardens
Sunday 29th June 2014

11 a.m. – 5 p.m.
£5 entry Children free

12 gardens to visit
Tea and cakes, plant sales

01380 739986 for more information
(proceeds to be divided between 

the Gardening Club and the 
Royal British Legion)

TABLE-TOP TACK SALE
EASTERTON

Saturday July 5th  11 a.m. – 3 p.m.
Springline Riding Club are holding a table-top tack sale in Easterton Village Hall on 
Saturday 5th July.   Set up from 10am, buyers from 11am.  
To book a table send a cheque made out to Springline Riding Club for £5 to Sam 
Hartley, 10 Melrose Close, Market Lavington, SN10 4DB.   Tables will be £7 on the 
day.   

For any further info go to www.springlineridingclub.weebley.com 

LAVINGTON & DISTRICT 
GARDENING CLUB

At the July meeting, which will be at 7.15 
p.m. on Wednesday, July 16th, in West 
Lavington Village Hall, the subject of the 
talk by Mike Burgess will be Make Room 
for Fruit. The subject of this month’s 
competition is a Vase of Sweet Peas.
On August 20th we shall be holding our 
Produce Show in the Community Hall, 
West Lavington. 

CLIC (CHILDREN’S CANCER)
Thank you to everyone who continues to 
collect used postage stamps and gives 
them to me for CLIC Funds. You are so kind 
and it is much appreciated.
If anyone has foreign coins left over from 
their holidays CLIC can also use them.
Please pop stamps or coins through my 
letter box or phone 813625.

Sally Bullock, Whistledown, 
White Street, Easterton. 

SAVE THE DATE!
DAUNTSEY HOUSE
Residential Home

Are holding a

SUMMER GARDEN PARTY
In Aid of Alzheimers Support 

& Our Residents Fund
SATURDAY, JULY 19th 

2 p.m. – 4 p.m.
Raffle Stalls Barbecue

Refreshments Bratton Silver Band
Please Come and Join Us
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GREAT  
CHEVERELL 

SATURDAY 5th JULY 
2014 

Please come and bring your friends for a  really enjoyable 
and fun afternoon 

Produce and donations for 
all stalls and the raffle 

(especially bottles, cakes 
and new gifts) will be       
urgently needed and 
much appreciated.   

 
Please contact the stall 
holders listed or deliver 
them to the Pavilion by 

1:00pm on the day.   
Many thanks ! 

THE  PAVILION, OPPOSITE HOLY TRINITY SCHOOL 
2:30pm (2:00 pm FOR THE DOG SHOW) 

                        
 
 

Wine tombola      John Spear  812075 
Cakes                        Brenda Nock  812086 
Gifts                           Hilary Carr        813465 
                          Anne Christie          813940 
Produce  Mary Merrick       813756 
& plants     
Glass, China     Wendy Wilshin 813735 
& Bric-a-brac         
Bottle Stall Elfie Fallowfield  816927 
                                          

For information on the Dog Show 
Pauline Jenkinson 01380 813775  
Jenkinson.pauline@googlemail.com  

… great place 
… great people 

West Lavington Church Fete 
Saturday 12th July 

From 2pm at the Village Playground 
To be opened by our local Councillor, Richard Gamble 

Something for everyone!!!!
Fun Family Dog Show 

      !
!

!
!
   

Grand Prize Draw    
Children's Games  Treasure Hunt 

Bouncy Castle 
  Classic Cars    Village History 

Dolls House Workshop !
Homemade Teas     Ice Creams    Beer Tent 

Plus all your favourite stalls! 
Free Parking! 

!
For more information, to book a stall or to volunteer your help 

contact Tony Morton on 812107 or Bob Giles on 813256

Entries £2 from 1.30pm!
Classes start at 2pm!

Classes: Golden Oldie (over 7 years); 
Prettiest Bitch; Most Handsome Dog; 

Best puppy (up to 9 months); !
Young handler (to 14 years); !
Waggiest Tail; Best 6 Legs; !

The Dog the Judge would most like to 
take home; The Dog most like its owner; 

Prettiest eyes!
BEST IN SHOW!
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WEST LAVINGTON CHURCH CHOIR
The church choir consists of 8 people at the moment, so you could say that we are 
small, but perfectly formed! Extras are parachuted in as and when the occasion 
demands. However, we are in desperate need of fresh blood! And preferably younger 
blood at that. The ability to read music is helpful, but not essential. More important is 
the ability to pitch a note and hold it.
Choir practices are held on a Tuesday, usually once or twice a month, depending on the 
number of services and weddings.

If you feel you would like to join us,(and we take anyone from 8-80 years old!),
please contact Ann Walker on 812568 or email ann6andy7@btinternet.com

DELICIOUS HOME COOKED FROZEN MEALS AT SENSIBLE PRICES
(Small single from £1.00)
Anna’s Kitchen was started when I found it very difficult 
to find delicious meals for one for my son, Jeremy, who 
has moved away from home.  So I started making 
meals and freezing them for him and delivering them 
when we go to visit.  Several others asked if I would 
cook for them too.

I am offering to make and sell frozen meals in one (small and regular), two or four 
portion sizes.
If you are looking for well-priced meals for yourself, an elderly relative or friend, 
please contact me via telephone or email and I can let you have a menu.

Anna Grew
01380 812284     07584 090170    acgrew@gmail.com

SEVENTY YEARS A DIVA !
Geraldine Roche, who is known locally to many for her involvement with White Horse 
Opera, Operaletta and as an excellent teacher, is hosting a concert to celebrate “70 
Years a Diva!”.   It is to be held in St John’s Church Devizes on 4 July at 7.30 pm.   
Tickets are £10 each (to include cake and a glass of fizz) available from Devizes Books 
or 01380 726386.   
The programme includes music by Mendelssohn, Gluck, Rossini, Gershwin, Matthew 
Harris, Monteverdi and others, with words by authors including Shakespeare, Bernard 
Levin, Kurt Weill, Yeats and many more.
Performers will be Geraldine Roche and her many friends, including Anna Markland 
(concert pianist and previous winner of BBC Young Musician of the Year), Lewis Cowen, 
Niall Hoskin, Pamela Rudge, Alex Denman and members of Operaletta and Titco.

W
ha

t’s
 on

 th
is 

mo
nth

Ne
ws

 &
 In

for
ma

tio
n

The Community Foundation for Wiltshire & Swindon
‘Money and support where Wiltshire people need it most’

How can we help?
Are you a local organisation working with people of any age in Wiltshire, helping to 
address local needs and improve the lives of those who are disadvantaged?  We 
could help fund the costs of running your organisation, new projects, staffing costs or 
equipment.
Last year we helped to fund 157 groups in Wiltshire & Swindon supporting 37,500 
people including grants to groups like SPLASH, Wiltshire Mind, Home-Start Kennet, 
Devizes Play Party, Westbury Art Craft & Natter Group and Devizes Food Bank.  
As well as our main Foundation Grants of up to £5,000 which are awarded in May 
and November each year we also help to awards grants from The Police & Crime 
Commissioner for Wiltshire, Comic Relief, Wiltshire Health & Wellbeing Fund and our 
own Small Grants of up to £750.
How to apply
Apply online for funding for your community project by visiting www.wscf.org.uk/grants 
or call us on 01380 729284 to find out more about how we can help.  
You will need to fill in an initial ‘Expression of Interest’ questionnaire with details about 
your activities and project so that we can find the most appropriate fund for your group 
and we will then send you a full application form to complete. 
What happens next?
 If you meet the criteria for a grant the project application is assessed and goes forward 
to an independent panel of people from Wiltshire who decide which groups to fund and 
how to allocate the available funding in each round.
Who to contact at The Community Foundation
Grants Programme Director – Heidi Yorke
Grants Officer – Kirsty Haasjes
Grants Adminstrator – Maggie Russell

Call us on 01380 729284 or email info@
wscf.org.uk

HOME HELP
Would you like a bit of help 

at home?
I can help with :-

Housework, Cooking,
shopping, companionship

CRB/DBS checked
Call Caroline Culley

07557 983940
I may be familiar to you from

the pub lunch club.

MANURE for GARDENS
Free manure available to collect

Well rotted, ideal for top dressing, 
just call to arrange a time

Henrietta GOGGS 
07702 559 771 or 01380 813636
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The Nestling Trust (UK Charity No.1154431)
On behalf of the Nestling Trust I would like thank everyone 
who came along to the Opus One Swing Band concert on 
7th June’14. It was a great evening and all tickets were sold. 
Through your amazing support we were able to raise just 

over £2000 towards the home for destitute and abused children of Nepal. Plans have 
been drawn up and we hope to start building at the end of the monsoon season at the 
beginning of October’14.  To view pictures of the land and follow our progress, visit our 
website:  www.nestlingtrust.co.uk  I am also very happy to come along to groups and 
talk about our work in Nepal. 
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‘THANKS FOR THE MEMORY’
Popular Melodies of the 1930s and 40s

Performed by Jane Francis,
Peter Cook and Bob Jones

Includes songs of Fred Astaire & Ginger Rogers,
Bing Crosby, Frank Sinatra, Judy Garland & Nat King Cole 

Saturday 20th September, 7.30pm
Market Lavington Community Hall

Tickets £10.00 from Devizes Books – 01380 725944
or email:  susan@hamblin8.wanadoo.co.uk 

Proceeds to the Nestling Trust a UK Charity to give a home for
destitute children in Nepal & healthcare for families in remote regions

For further information about the Trust: www.nestlingtrust.co.uk 
Sue Hamblin

Duck Street Fair
In aid of Cancer Research UK and ROC

Wednesday 1st October, 6.00pm-9.00pm
&

Thursday 2nd October, 9.00am – 2.00pm
New Stalls and Old Favourites

Bring and Buy Cake and Produce Stall

Entrance £2.50
Brookfields, Duck Street, West Lavington, 

SN10 4LG  01380 813092 Ne
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JOIN FindMyHeatingOil AND SAVE MONEY
on your supply of domestic heating delivered to your door

An established group  with members in local villages, we can supply to you direct
With the price of oil increasing, we can get you a discount every time!

Interested? 
Call Chris on 818724 or 07940 873095  email chris@findmyheatingoil.co.uk

PICTURE FRAMING
Cheaper than the Highstreet!

I provide a professional service with
top quality materials.

Visit my Studio in West Lavington
for free advice and quote.

Call Clare on: 01380 818857or 07957870000

Flowers • Weddings & Events • Funerals
Corporate • Flower School • Gifts

Come and visit us at
Ammi flowers LLP

13 Maryport Street Devizes Wiltshire SN10 1AH
p. 01380 722925   f. 01380 739572

www.ammi-flowers.com

Seasoned Hardwood 
Barn Stored Logs and 

Bagged Kindling Available 
throughout the year

Call 01380 827253
Mobile 07885 372385

Tel. 01380 812270
Mobile 07824 448821

Formerly JLC General Building

TURNERS OF ERLESTOKE
Repairs, Servicing & MOT Testing for all makes of cars

NEW & USED CAR SALES
Mon Fri:  8:30 - 5:30
Sat:          9:00 - 4:00Tel. 01380 830268

www.turnersgarage.skoda.co.uk

Platinum Painters
Home Decoration

New or old, Internal & External, 
Contemporary or traditional

& Commercial
Louise 07817675801

Lavington 813406
platinumpainters@btinternet.com

tel 01380 812303/ 07779749314
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EDITOR’S NOTES
My thanks to Nicki Douglas-Lee whose photograph of one of the pieces of sculpture 
recently seen at West Lavington Manor appears as or cover.  Nicki is a professional 
photographer who advertises in News and Views under the title of Capture the 
Moment.
The picture of the Decade Flags, also at the exhibition, was taken by Anne Parish.

Jim Hodges

APOLOGIES
IN ADVANCE
On Saturday, July 5th, pupils from Dauntsey’s School will be holding their Annual 
Leaver’s Ball’ As part of the celebrations there will be a Firework Display scheduled to 
begin at approximately  10.00 p.m. and lasting about 30 minutes. Our apologies for that 
brief disturbance on this special occasion.

IN RETROSPECT
I am writing with the most profound apologies for the disruption and annoyance the 
parking for our event on 10TH June caused the residents of West Lavington.   
When we organised the event we were offered a field near the barn where some of our 
guests parked and if that had been available on the day we would have been discreet 
and not interrupted life as much as we did.  We spoke to the Sculpture in the Garden 
organisers who had notified the police and gained permission for parking .  We were 
assured it would not be a problem.  I do hope that you will accept our apologies.  
We have also apologised to the Domans and want to thank them again for being so 
generous in giving us access to their lovely garden.
The Wiltshire Community Foundation supports communities across Wiltshire and 
Swindon and is committed to West Lavington, which is why we are so distressed at the 
annoyance we have caused with our event.  We have funded West Lavington Youth Club 
since 2005 and have also supported the Lavington Track and Field Club and the Market 
Lavington Old School Day Centre, both of which have members from your village.  We 
have also supported 7 households in West Lavington with Surviving Winter Grants – 
for the elderly and disabled in fuel poverty in the past 4 years providing not only help 
with fuel bills but additional support including insulation for their homes and help with 
isolation.  Overall we have made grants of £22,751 to West Lavington over the past 10 
years.

Rosemary Macdonald, Chief Executive
The Community Foundation for Wiltshire and Swindon

 AN ENVIRONMENTAL MATTER
As a local farmer, I would like to take 
this opportunity to make you aware of 
the Agricultural Environmental Schemes 
that we have in your area.  Our Farm is 
involved in the Natural England Entry Level 
Scheme which means the farm has a few 
areas which we manage specifically to 
encourage wildlife.  
There are various corners in fields that are 
planted with pollen and nectar mixtures to 
encourage insects such as bumblebees 
and in particular 25 acres of natural 
regeneration at the top of White Street, 
Market Lavington Hill which will encourage 
such species as Skylarks, Lapwing, and 
Partridge.  Whilst we appreciate people 
like to walk across the land using the 
various marked footpaths and to a certain 
extent use the unmarked footpaths round 
certain field boundaries it would be very 
much appreciated if the wildlife areas are 
not walked on as this may discourage the 
wildlife which we are trying to attract.  
Should anyone be interested in knowing 
more then please feel free to contact me – 
anthonysnook@tiscali.co.uk  

Many thanks, Anthony Snook (Easterton).
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I am always on the look-out to find ways of raising money for the Youth Club. If your 
family had no connection with West Lavington at that time, I will be happy to do some 
research to try to find out what your ancestors did during the war, for a small donation 
of £5-£10 to the West Lavington Youth Club.
Many service records were destroyed during a bombing raid in WW2, and it is often 
not possible to find much. If I can’t find anything, then of course no donation would be 
expected.
Just let me have as much information as you know, and I will see what I can do…
regardless of where the person came from. You never know; if enough people are 
interested there may be another book in it! If you have already researched your WWI 
ancestors and would like to provide me with your findings, I’ll record the information 
and if a book of “Our Ancestors in WWI” becomes viable, I can include them.

Lyn Dyson 01380 813943 e-mail: lyndadyson@yahoo.co.uk

BALLROOM DANCING
NOW THE ‘STRICTLY COME DANCING’ 

SEASON HAS STARTED 
WHY NOT COME ALONG AND GIVE IT A TRY? 

AT
MARKET LAVINGTON COMMUNITY HALL

On Tuesday 2nd September 
“A TASTER LESSON” 8-9 pm

ON TUESDAY 9TH SEPTEMBER 
“A SINGLES LESSON” 8-9 pm

ON TUESDAY 16TH SEPTEMBER 
“THE NEW BEGINNERS 

CLASS STARTS” 8-9 pm

Its great fun, make new friends, 
keeps you fit and healthy

And can change your life, so 
come and join in the fun

Gentleman please come along 
and give dancing a try, 
I have some lovely ladies 

looking for dance partners

Please contact louise (batd) on 
07917573831 for more information 
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WEST LAVINGTON VILLAGE HALL HIRE RATES 
From 1st January 2014

Rates per hour
Day – 8 am-6 pm
Evening 6pm - 12

Weekday (Mon-Fri) Weekend (Sat & Sun) 

Local & Charity Other Local & 
Charity

Other

Hall -  Daytime £4.50 £7.00 £5.50 £8.00

Hall -  Evening £6.00 £9.00 £7.50 £11.00

Giles Meeting Room - Day £3.00 £4.50 £3.50 £5.50

Giles Meeting Room - Eve £4.00 £6.00 £5.00 £7.50

Changing Rooms Per Day (Casual Users) P.O.A. P.O.A.

Telephone bookings to Lynne Rayner on 01380 812881
Or email: Lynne@movement4you.com
Booking must include event preparation time/clear-up time. 
Minimum charge is for up to 2 hours. Cancellation at least 48 hours notice
Please note – the above rates do not include heating
The Playing Field (including pitches), for which there is no charge, must be booked even if the Changing Rooms 
are not used.

The Domestic Appliance Re-cycling Charity.
Refurbished appliances at affordable prices 

with warranty 
Replacing your washing machine, dryer, fridge or electric cooker? Please 
donate your old machines to us so we can refurbish them for families in need. 
Wiltshire-wide collection and delivery service. 

Call us on (01380) 720200, 
Or visit our showroom at Hopton Park, Devizes

www.refurbiz.org                        Registered Charity Number 1107150

D & D COXHEAD
Dairy & Stores

Milk deliveries, mobile shop tours West 
Lavington and Cheverells Daily.

Littleton Panel      Tel. 01380 812314

THE FRAME COMPANY
WEST LAVINGTON

Quality Picture Framing 
at Competitive Prices

01380 812284 
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WEST LAVINGTON YOUTH CLUB
What a fantastic three long weekends, Thursday - Friday - Saturday and Sunday, for 
three weekends in June at The West Lavington Manor, during the ‘Celebrating Art in the 
Garden’ an exhibition of art. Ruth and Andrew Doman, owners of the Manor, allowed 
us, the West Lavington Youth Club, to provide the refreshments during this event; offers 
included mouth-watering lunches, sandwiches, cream teas, and a licensed bar served 
refreshing Pimms, and a selection of good wines. It was a great success with the 
money raised for refreshments helping the Youth Club to continue into the future.

We could not have managed without the support of other local organisations, including 
The Mothers Union, The Woman’s Institute from various villages and the many friends 
who just came and helped when asked. Sally Bullock kindly provided the beautiful 
flower arrangements for the tables each week. The Youth Club Committee have worked 
so hard to make this event the success it was. I would like to personally thank them 
all. If you are not named but came and helped, thank you so much; it was very much 
appreciated. 

The Youth Club members prepared 
some staggeringly beautiful banners 
for the Manor entrance, produced 
with the guidance and help of artist, 
Mollie Gratland. All supported by 
the National Lottery Awards4all 
programme. These will be used 
in a freshen-up programme in the 
George Baker Centre.

The Youth Club members would 
like me to say thank you all for you 
continued support.
By the time you read this we will have been on our very popular Paint-balling trip in 
deepest Warminster and look forward to more events in the future from the support that 
you have all given the Youth Club.
 Monday		  7.00 – 9.00 p.m.	Seniors at West Lavington
 Tuesday		  6.00 - 7.30 p.m.	 Young Members at West Lavington
 Thursday		  6.30 - 8.30 p.m.	DROP IN Seniors at West Lavington
 Friday			   7.00 – 9.00 p.m.	Seniors at Market Lavington

 Thank you all for your continued support.
Eric Freeman - Chairman, The Management Committee West Lavington Youth Club
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A MESSAGE FROM RICHARD GAMBLE 
Wiltshire Councillor for The Lavingtons & Erlestoke Division

I have always thought that this part of Wiltshire is a good place to bring up children. We 
have good schools, fresh air and lots of countryside for youngsters to roam in. There 
is little crime or anti-social behaviour compared with other places and most people are 
as nice as pie. 
However, you may think there comes a point, as young people grow, when there is 
not enough for teenagers to do in these villages or in the Devizes community area. But 
if you think that, you would be wrong! As part of Wiltshire Council’s review of youth 
services, we have made a list of organisations providing services or activities for young 
people in the Devizes area and I am impressed by its length and breadth. 
Without even going into Devizes itself, there are youth clubs in Bishops Cannings, 
Bromham, Market Lavington, Potterne, Rowde, Urchfont, West Lavington and Worton.
I have counted 32 various sports clubs offering athletics, bowling, boxing, canoeing, 
cricket, cycling, hockey, football, netball and swimming for young people. There is a 
fully equipped gym at the Devizes Leisure Centre and a trampoline and squash courts 
and more! Special activities for 5 – 14 year olds are organised in the holidays. 
Energy can also be burnt off at the BMX track in West Lavington, at the indoor skate 
park in Devizes or at the outdoor skate park in Rowde. Devizes is also soon to get a 
new skate park. 

There are four clubs in the area offering martial arts including Tae Kwon Do and 
karate. 
For those with a musical ear, First Stages introduces young people aged 8 – 16 to 
musical theatre and puts on wonderful productions. Kennet Young Musicians allows 
children to participate in high-quality music making and has taken youngsters to 
perform in London’s Royal Albert Hall and the Festival Hall. Centre Stage Academy of 
Dance offers classes in ballet, modern, jazz, tap, musical theatre and commercial jazz. 
You can see a great show on their website. 
And, of course, there are the Girl Guides and the Scouts, which each offer an amazing 
range of activities. 

With the long summer holidays ahead, I hope all our young people will find plenty to do 
and to enjoy. 

You may contact me about this or any other matter by email to 
richard.gamble@wiltshire.gov.uk or by phone on 07762 018209.
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GREAT CHEVERELL PARISH COUNCIL

As many people know, Gladman Developments submitted a Planning Application to 
build 25 houses on a plot adjacent to Garston.  Following a whole village consultation 
the Parish Council submitted a range of objections to the plans including:  size of the 
development and the impact on the infrastructure of the village, the access to the plot 
which is off a single track lane and the increased volume of traffic. There were also 
many letters of objection from local residents both in Great and Little Cheverell. The 
application was turned down by Wiltshiire Council.  

 As expected Gladman have appealed and are requesting a four day hearing based 
primarily on the fact that the Planning Inspectorate are challenging Wiltshire Council on 
the amount of Sustainable Housing in the draft Core Strategy but also challenging some 
of the objections made by the Parish Council.  

Great Cheverell is designated a small village and as such should be only considered 
for in-fill development.  However, because the Wiltshire Core Strategy has not been 
implemented there is a risk that this appeal for inappropriate development may be 
successful.   All those who objected have been notified and asked if they wish to add 
anything further to their submissions.  The Parish Council is in the process of drafting 
a further response.

If anyone wants to read and make any comments on the Statement of Case submitted 
by Gladman Developments the documents can be found on the Parish Council website. 
http://www.greatcheverell.org/

Will Ford - Thatcher
From repairs to complete re-thatch

Traditional Craftsmanship
Long Straw, Combed Wheat Reed

Free Estimates and Advice

Mob: 0777 998 3888
willfordthatching@hotmail.co.uk

ABC 
AIRPORT SERVICES

Taxi Transfers to all Airports
Ferry Ports

Long Distance Meetings
01380 813657 

garymac2@sky.com  

Extensive menu including light bites
Real Ales, Beer Garden, Skittle Team, Pool Table, Sky Sports, 

Log Fires, Dog Friendly. Function room for hire.
Opening Times: 11 a.m. - 3 p.m. & 5-11 p.m. - Monday-Thursday

	 12-11 p.m. -  Friday  Saturday, & Sunday	

The Churchill Arms - 01380 812287, mobile 07854707399

CarverySunday

HomeMade
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CONFIDENCE BUILDING 
SWIMMIMNG LESSONS

FOR ADULTS AGED 18-118
Would you like to become more 
confident in your swimming?
Different sessions including

Non-swimmers wanting 
confidence in the water

Women only
Technique improvement

Qualified level 2 swim instructor
Private Pool in Erlestoke

With a friendly relaxed environment

Please get in touch with Becks 
for more information

On 07815979990 or becks_64@hotmail.co.uk 

LITTLE CHEVERELL PARISH COUNCIL MEETING
AGM Held On The 6th May 

The Parish Council meeting was held at 6.30 p.m. on 6th May. 
The meeting approved the annual accounts and thereafter sundry small payments.  It 
also approved a change in internal auditor.

Amongst other matters the meeting, which was also attended by Richard Gamble, 
the local County Councillor, discussed the signage in Low Road and how to dissuade 
lorries and other unsuitable vehicles from using it as a ‘rat run’. A good deal of damage 
has been caused to property adjoining Low Road by lorries which have not been able 
to negotiate the narrow parts of the road. The Chairman agreed to write to the County 
Council about placing suitable signage at the northern end of the road. A Community 
Co-ordinator from the County Council will shortly be visiting the village to look at what 
small infrastructural works could be undertaken in the area.
A number of minor planning applications were discussed and approved and the condition 
of footpaths in and around the village was discussed.
The meeting closed at 7 p.m. and was immediately followed by the AGM.

Little Cheverell Parish Council AGM
At the AGM the minutes from last year’s 
meeting were read and approved.
The Chairman’s report highlighted the fact 
that since clerical duties had been taken on 
internally, some 80% on the annual precept 
was now spent directly on village causes.
The village hall committee reported a 
satisfactory year for the village hall. The 
annual barbeque will be held on 23rd of 
July with the annual flower and produce 
show in September.
There being no other business the meeting 
was declared closed at 7.45 p.m..
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WEST LAVINGTON PARISH COUNCIL
I would like to update you on items discussed by the Council at its June meeting.

The Footpaths Working Group met on several occasions in May to work on footpaths 12, 
14, and 15. Volunteers including new recruits were thanked for their much appreciated 
contribution. Work on bridleway 7B has also been undertaken and the steps and 
entrance to footpath 28 have been refurbished.  There is, however, continuing concern 
about hedges overgrowing footpath 12 despite Wiltshire Council letters to occupiers. 
The Parish Council will liaise with the Rights of Way Warden. Households are reminded 
of their responsibility to cut back hedges on their properties that overhang footpaths.

Three quotations were considered for the planned felling and reduction of a number 
of trees in the Recreation Ground, as recommended by an arboriculturist following 
the storms earlier in the year. The felling work is now planned for later this year. 
Recommended crown reduction work will be considered for future scheduling. 

Following sudden withdrawal from the market of the Recreation Playground contractor, 
urgent consideration of three quotations for a new contract resulted in the appointment 
of a new contractor. The playing fields and playground should, therefore, again be ready 
for enjoyment.
	
The surface of the switchback jumps on the BMX track is being examined with a view 
to carrying out any necessary repairs after a reported accident.

Adoption of a policy seeking a 40mph ‘buffer zone’ on the A360 at the two current 
30 mph extremities of the parish will be discussed with Wiltshire Council highways 
officers.
		
Following conclusion of consultation on the zebra crossing on the A360 near the 
entrance to Dauntsey’s School, installation will commence on 4th August. Installation 
of the informal crossing on the A360 near White Street is anticipated to take place at 
the same time as installation of the zebra crossing. 

Sandra Gamble, Chairman
You can now follow the Parish Council on Twitter- find us at 

www.twitter.com/westlavingtonpc and keep in touch.
If you have ANY QUERIES, PLEASE CONTACT The Clerk to the Parish Council, 

Peter Baxter on 07734 483883 or clerkpc@sky.com
 Parish Website www.westlavington.info
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LAVINGTON PRE-SCHOOL
In term 6 at Lavington Pre-school we have been investigating 

‘Boats and the seaside’ and we have been talking about staying 
safe around water.  It has been a very exciting topic and it has 

been helpful that the weather has been nice.  We have been very 
lucky to have a real canoe in our garden for the children to climb 

in and use for role play.  All the children have made fossils with clay, 
made boats and we have also practised our vocabulary skills, talking 

in sentences describing pictures of the seaside.  In July we will be 
visited by the RNLI and they will be talking to the children about the fabulous work they 
do to keep people safe at the seaside.

This is always a busy term with our little leavers visiting their big schools and acquainting 
themselves with their new surroundings ready for September.  All the staff at Pre-
school wish you and your families all the luck in the world, on the next stage of your 
learning journey.  Some of you have been here longer than others but you have each 
brought your own unique qualities to our Pre-school family and we will miss every one 
of you.  Please come and visit us when you get the chance.  

END OF YEAR TRIP:  We are all very excited about our end of year trip to Finkley Down 
Farm on Monday 21st July.  Pre-school will be closed that day.
SPORTS DAY AND LEAVERS CELEBRATIONS:  On Thursday 24th July, we are planning 
a fun packed celebration for all our school leavers and their families and for the children 
and families who are staying with us in September.  We will be having a mini sports day 
starting at 11 a.m., followed by a family picnic and the leaver’s graduation presentation 
from 12 noon until 1 p.m. 
CAKE SALE:  On Friday the 13th June the pre-school held a cake sale after the DAPS 
Father’s Day assembly and made a grand total of £110 -  thank you to all the committee, 
staff and parents who got baking for us.
EASTER TRIKE RIDE AND RAFFLE:  Thanks to the hard work of the fundraising 
committee and all the people who took part in these events, the trike ride and raffle 
raised over £600 and the disco raised over £500.  This is a fantastic achievement.
We will be open again in the Autumn on Thursday 4th September and we look forward 
to seeing you all again then.

We currently have spaces available at our Outstanding Pre-school, if you would like to 
find out more information about us you can visit our website www.lavingtonpreschool.
org.uk or contact our Manager, Becky Gray, on (01380) 812551 or Email: 
managerlavingtonpreschool@gmail.com
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NEWS FROM HOLY TRINITY 
C OF E  PRIMARY ACADEMY

Pilgrimage Day
The whole school took part in a wonderful day of activities at 
Edington Priory in June to celebrate Pentecost. The children 
considered their talents and gifts and how they could use these 

to make the world a better place, they thought about the actions they could take to help 
other people, they made flags, footprints and doves, learnt about different cultures and 
countries in the world and spent time in reflection with candles and song. We ended 
with a gathering around a fire outside the church and then had a picnic on Ralph’s Seat.  
My thanks to the Bratton Benefice and the Lavington Benefice congregations who ran 
such lovely activities for the children and made us all so welcome in the church. 
Summer Term
This is always a busy and exciting term – we have Sports day (and in this school, 
everyone aims to win!), we have an evening Music concert, a French concert, the school 
Eucharist service, Leavers’ celebrations, induction activities for our new children, a 
visit to the seaside for our younger classes, and to the Steam museum for one of the 
older classes, and much more! We always eat our lunch as a picnic on our beautiful 
field whenever the weather permits and we do a lot of athletics and cricket training in 
this term. 
The New Art Centre
A reminder that we would like to welcome anyone who has had anything to do with 
the Great Cheverell Preschool, whether as a parent, a pupil or a staff member, to come 
to Holy Trinity on Wednesday 2nd July from 2.15pm – 3.15pm to see how the “Old” 
Preschool building is now being used by the primary school as an Art Centre. There will 
be refreshments and a chance to look around the building and chat to people you may 
have known when you had a connection with the Preschool. We welcome everyone no 
matter how long ago they were involved or how tenuous their connection. 
If you would like to find out more about our school, please visit the school website 
at www.holy-trinity.co.uk or phone us on 01380 813 796.

Senior Citizens lunch £7.95 (2 courses)
Lunchtime and Evening Meals
Skittle Alley    Function Room

Beer Garden - BBQ - Pétanque
Bed and Breakfast 

Outside Catering - Take-Away available 
www.greendragonlavington.co.uk

Email: sales@greendragonlavington.co.uk

The Green Dragon
High Street, Market Lavington

(813235)
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DAUNTSEY ACADEMY PRIMARY SCHOOL
To kick off our ‘Investigate This’ Science topic, Professor Averil 
Macdonald came into school on Friday 25th April.
The professor entertained us all with her fantastic demonstrations 
and afterwards we got to make slime and bouncy balls. It was 
so much fun!Thames Class have had an exciting couple of 
weeks hatching chicks. It’s been wonderful to see them grow. 
The chicks have now gone back to Chicken School and are 

really missed by both children and staff.
Orinoco and Ganges were treated to 
a talk by Gillian Smith from Wessex 
Water. Gillian explained what the 
sewage treatment plant has to cope 
with by making a bowl of sewage 
soup. The children thought this was 
“disgusting!”
Enterprise Week 3rd – 6th June
The school, in a bid to give children 
a real life application to their 
learning at school, organised an 
Enterprise Week, where the school loaned every child £2, with the children forming 
groups a maximum of 10. The children decided how to invest their funds. Children 
had the opportunity to work together in teams, across all age groups throughout the 
school on their task, throughout the week, culminating in an ‘Enterprise Market’ on 
Friday 6th June. At this Enterprise Market the children had the opportunity to put their 
entrepreneurial skills into practice, running stalls / fund raising initiatives such as face 
painting, car washing etc safely within the school site.
The children raised an amazing £255.51 which will be donated to the Nestling Trust 
who are raising funds to build an Orphanage in Nepal.
The overall winners were ‘The Fizzes’ who made a profit of £44.31 selling fizzy drinks. 
They were rewarded with a pizza making session in Franco’s Ristorante in Devizes.
Mrs April Tarling
At the end of this school year April Tarling will be retiring.  April has been at DAPS for 
19 years and has taught and inspired hundreds of local children.  If you would like to 
contribute to her collection or would like to send her your wishes please contact the 
school office.

www.littlegreensprouts.co.uk/dauntsey_academy_primary_school
On the website you’ll also find some great interactive games for your children to play 
and find some fun activities for your children to do at home.

Mandy Francis Admin. Asst.Sc
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WEST LAVINGTON WI
Mrs Joy Thomas gave a talk on WW1 for our June meeting. 
She really is an excellent speaker; she could make a talk 
on ‘Watching Paint Dry’  interesting. She concentrated on 
dispelling many of the myths. 
Many of the British conscripts (especially from the towns) 
were scrawny and poorly fed. They weighed on average 7 

stone and were 5’1” in height. These same men left the army 2 stone heavier and had 
grown three inches, so the rations were nutritious if not delicious!
The Great War didn’t wipe out a generation of young men. Of those who went overseas, 
1 in 7 died. They didn’t serve at the front continuously, but had regular rest periods 
behind the lines, where they availed themselves of the local entertainment. 
The phrase ‘Lions led by donkeys’ gives the impression of senior staff enjoying an easy 
war whilst they sent the soldiers to their deaths. 78 Generals died during the war and 
many more were injured; most were very concerned and protective of their men and 
often led from the front.
The huge numbers of losses made it impractical to repatriate the bodies and the 
decision was made to establish graveyards near the main battle sites. The land was 
ceded to the British and they became responsible for their maintenance. This left many  
parents and wives without a tangible place to grieve, so the idea of establishing a tomb 
for the ‘Unknown Soldier’ was muted.
The unknown soldier’s body was chosen from a number of British servicemen 
exhumed from four battle areas - the Aisne, the Somme, Arras and Ypres. Their bodies 
were covered with Union Jack and Gen Wyatt (blindfolded), selected a body. This was 
transported to Dover via the destroyer HMS Verdun and taken by train to London.
On the morning of 11 November 1920, a procession took the body of the unknown 
soldier through London to the Cenotaph. This new war memorial on Whitehall was then 
unveiled by George V. At 1100 hrs there was a two-minute silence, and the body was 
then taken to nearby Westminster Abbey where it was buried, passing through a guard 
of honour of 100 holders of the Victoria Cross.
But while the coffin in London had been laid with great ceremony, no-one was exactly 
sure how the public would respond to this new memorial. In the event, they flocked to 
it. An estimated 1,250,000 people visited the Abbey to see the grave in only the first 
week.

This was a poignant end to the talk which left us much better informed about WW1.
Annemarie

theWI
INSPIRING WOMEN
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CHEVERELL CAMERA CLUB
At the June meeting a small but interested group of members learnt a lot 
about White Balance/Colour Temperature by Ron Sims.  For example, have 
you noticed that some photos you take might turn out with an orange cast 
if you take them under tungsten lights or with a bluish cast if you take them 
under fluorescent light.  Well this is all to do with the way the camera interprets 
the lighting colour temperature and there are settings on your camera which 

allows you to adjust for this. 
It has been an incredible learning experience attending this very embryonic Camera 
Club and I come away having learnt something new from every meeting.  So whether 
you are a real novice or a more experienced photographer Cheverell Camera Club can 
help you understand your photography better.  Meetings are held in Great Cheverell 
Pavilion and the timetable for the rest of the year is below.  Everyone is welcome there 
are no rules on membership, except to have an interest in photography.

Date of Meeting
Theme Talk / Discussion

Subject Colour Subject Presented by

3rd July 2014 Water Aqua File Formats RAW\
JPEG\TIFF

Professor John 
Hannavy

7th August 2014 Landscape Purple What makes a good 
press photo David Bellis

4th September 2014 Holiodays Brown AGM - Elections 
for officers N/A

 Lynda Wearn
Lynda.wearn@gmail.com
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During the three weeks that Andrew 
and Ruth Doman opened their gates at 
West Lavington Manor to the world, and 
generously suggested that the Youth Club 

might provide refreshments to raise money for their funds, the Mothers’ Union also 
offered their support by providing sandwiches and cakes and by helping to serve and 
clean up in the refreshment tent.  I am so grateful to everyone who gave their time 
and to friends who supported this important fund-raising event. Everyone was great in 
serving as a member of a team that it was a pleasure to work with.
We shall be preparing for the Mary Sumner Day Service on Saturday 9th August at 
11.00 and it is hoped to make it a family day when all children are welcome. After the 
service there will be a Ploughman’s Lunch.
Please remember the Fete. Out stall is the Produce and Cake Stall. The date is Saturday, 
12th . Any cakes, jams, jellies and pickles or produce from the garden will be most 
gratefully received. Thank you.

Janet Hodges (812467)
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“Don’t Shiver – We Deliver!”

Seasoned Hard Wood Logs
Loads available

Call James 850312 or 
07970781828

CHRIS FLOWER PLASTERING Ltd
Covering all aspects of plastering,

Specialising in traditional lime mortar application

1 The Clays, 
Market Lavington
Home: 812914 
Mobile: 07736070678

chrisflower@hotmail.co.uk

BOOKMARK
We gathered in May (like the nuts we are) to face the 
challenge of two Mann Booker prize winning novels. If ever 
an incentive was needed to purchase a Kindle, this was 
it. The Luminaries (all 832 pages) was considered to be 
a very good concept, with writing of a high standard and 
excellent vocabulary. However, it seemed to us that the novel was overly long and the 
plot complicated and slow to develop; a bit of a slave to its structure.  We also found 
difficulty warming to the characters – all 12 of them whose traits represented the 
Zodiac signs, so astrology sceptics be warned!  We found this ambitious novel, set in 
1866 in the time of the Gold Rush, to be too complex to engage with; several members 
‘abandoned ship’.  Even Bernie, who had recently stayed in Hokitika during her visit 
to New Zealand, only stuck with the book for that one reason. We scored this novel 5 
marks out of ten and In a nutshell, we’d have liked less of The Luminaries and more of 
Offshore!
The main critique of Penelope Fitzgerald’s 1979 prize winning novel was that it was 
so short lived!  We were thoroughly engaged from start to finish - we’d have liked the 
characters to linger with us a while longer.  Offshore is a short, deep, highly crafted 
tale about a colony of misfits in London in the early 1960s. Battersea Reach is where a 
mixed bag of the temporarily lost and the patently eccentric live on houseboats, rising 
and falling with the tide of the Thames.  As two of our members have lived happily on 
houseboats in the past – and we’ve all grown rather fond of our own little foibles - this 
was considered a most engaging read which scored 9 out of 10.
We will meet again at the Village Hall on Wednesday July 2nd to discuss another epic 
‘The Goldfinch’ by Donna Tartt and Katherine Stansfield’s ‘The Visitor. August 6th will 
be our Classic or Biography session.
Please note that Bookmark’s reviews and annual reading list can now be found on Great 
Cheverell’s parish web site.

Hild Marrow (hildward@tiscali.co.uk)
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The first of our Summer outings proved to be a great 
success. There was a large turnout for our visit to 
Wellaway Gardens in Marston. Here we were taken on a 
tour through the extensive gardens. There was a maze of 
grass pathways through well stocked beds and borders. 

The owner is a flower arranger and had chosen her plants to provide material for herself 
and fellow flower arrangers. And her garden certainly would provide inspiration for her 
craft. As well as tending the garden with help from her sister and daughter the owner 
also has a metal workshop where she fabricates plant supports for her garden and 
various paraphenalia to use when flower arranging. Her husband works with wood and 
and had made a beautiful shepherd’s hut, which is now parked in their wildlife garden 
overlooking the large pond. It has all mod cons and is rented out for holiday lets. As 
we passed the workshop we glimpsed another shepherd’s hut being made. And as we 
meandered past the potting sheds we discovered aisles full of plants for sale, at very 
reasonable prices. Wellaway Gardens is a labour of love, thirty five years in the making,  
and we thoroughly enjoyed our visit.
On  Tuesday 8 July we have the second in a series of Summer outings. We will meet 
in Great Cheverell Village Hall at 6.45pm to organise  transport sharing . We will then 
visit Beggars Knoll Chinese  Gardens in Westbury. Here we will  be given a tour of the 
gardens and given time to wander. Tea and cake will be available. There will be a charge 
of £3.50 for this tour for non members.  
On Tuesday 12 August we have the third of our Summer outings. We shall be visiting 
a Becketts Vineyard in Littleton Panell for a tour of the vineyard. And there will be the 
opportunity, for an extra charge, to sample the wines. Please check the village notice 
boards nearer the time for details.
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Our twinning weekend was a great success. We have received a 
number of effusive letters of thanks from the French. I would like to 
thank the hosts on our side for all the hard work they put in to make 
the visit memorable for our French friends from St Pierre d’Autils, and 
also those who hosted our “mobile supper” on the Saturday. 
Our French colleagues had never experienced anything like it! We all 

finished up in the village hall for Eton Mess and cheese surrounded by paintings and 
other works of art prepared across the channel and by our own residents. We had 
started the weekend with a greeting with cream tea at the Manor Garden Art event 
(thank you Ruth and Andrew and also the Youth Club) and we concluded on the Sunday 
with a “never to be forgotten” Hog Roast in the Robson’s garden complete with a hearty 
sing song round a camp fire. Magic !
You can join the WL Twinning Association by calling our chairman Malcom Johnson on 
01380 818147 or myself.

Michael Page, Secretary (01380 818510)
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WORTON AND CHEVERELL F.C.
‘The Badgers’

Unfortunately the Annual Fun/Presentation was cancelled in June 
due to unpredictable weather conditions, and is now re-arranged 
for Saturday 5th July (please check website for info).

On the International stage, the Under 13’s played in the Saint 
Marcel International Tournament 2014 (France), being invited as representatives of 
West Lavington, whose twinning town St Pierre D’Autils is next to Saint Marcel. This is 
the second time that a team from Wiltshire has participated. The team raised all their 
own funds to travel and participate and the players were hosted by the twinned town 
association members.

The tournament, won by Wolverhampton Wanderers in 2011, had teams invited from 
England, Germany and Morocco, as well as top teams from the Normandy / Parisian area 
of France . With quite a high standard of play expected from the 20 teams participating, 
the matches were 20 minutes in length and were 8-a-side, so not something our team 
was used to.
On day 1 they played 4 matches, winning 3 and losing 1 meaning they finished second 
in their league with a ‘top 8’ finish being guaranteed.
On the evening of Day 1, the team were met and welcomed by the Mayor of Saint 
Marcel, who recognised the contribution of the British over this ‘Special weekend’ 
commemorating the Normandy Landings ‘70th Anniversary’, as well as the importance 
of Sport in the development of young people in their region.
Day 2 saw the quarter final against Wolverhampton, a battle of the English teams. It was 
a very close match which turned on a dubious penalty decision when their French U16 
international fell in the box. The final score was 2-0 which perhaps flattered Wolves. 
This meant the team fell into a play off for 5th to 8th positions. Their next match was a  
4-0 win against FC Yvelines, which meant they then went into a play-off for 5th or 6th.
Unfortunately this game was to be played after a few hours, which in temperatures of 
27 degrees, meant the boys were pretty tired by the time the match came around and 
didn’t really perform to their ability going down 4-0 in the end.
Overall a very creditable 6th place out of 20. A measure of the success is that Wolves 
only finished 4th. Many friends made the trip over, with many new French experiences 
for the boys: from culinary delights of snails, to the interaction with 

Steve Dagnall 01380-72797
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JULY AT TRINITY CHURCH IN THE COMMUNITY HALL  

		  7th July 10.30 am Mr John Saunders
		  14th July 11.00 am United Service at St Mary’s Church
		  21st July 10.30 am Rev Chris Cory, Holy Communion
		  28th July 10.30 am at St Andrew’s Church, Devizes

Tots@Ten meets on Wednesday 10th July at 10.00 am in the Furminger Room at 
the Community Hall. The theme will be Journeys. New Mums and preschool children 
always very welcome.
Lincoln is the film for Saturday 20th July. 

SHOP Assistant/Relief Manager
St. Arbucks Café

The community cafe is located in the village centre of Market Lavington
The salary will be £7.60 per hour. 12-16 hours a week.
Cover is needed for Monday, Wednesday and alternate Saturday mornings initially. 
Responsibilities will include assisting in the day to day running of the cafe and 
supervising volunteers. 

New Italian language classes in 
West Lavington Village Hall. 

Competitive prices and small groups. 
Possibility for other languages. 

For enquiries and to 
book: 07554371901

FUNERALS
Our thoughts and prayers are with all 

who have recently been bereaved.

Mavis Ivy Florence WILLIAMS, 
formerly of Easterton, died on 31st  May, 
aged 80 years. Her funeral was held 
on 12th June at St Barnabas Church, 
Easterton and was followed by burial in 
Drove Lane Cemetery.

WEDDINGS
Kathleen Ann WHEELER and Piers 

John D’arcy KENT were married at St 
Barnabas Church, Easterton, by Rev 
James Campbell on Saturday 17th May 
2014.

BAPTISMS
Jack Kelsey McCabe was baptised at 

St Barnabas Church, Easterton by Rev 
James Campbell, on 11th May 2014.
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BENEFICE 200 CLUB
The winner of the £40 first prize was Ruth Doman of West Lavington Manor; and the 
winner of the second £20 prize was Pat Morrison of Easterton.  The draw was done by 
David Price of Market Lavington.

Quentin Goggs, Benefice Treasurer

Need to get to the RUH?  
Live in west Wiltshire?

Book Connect2 for work,  
appointments or visiting.
To book call 08456 525255 option   2   
For information 01380 860100
To contact us from the hospital dial 1444 from any hospital extension.
Connect at Erlestoke or Great Cheverell to use this service.
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EBENEZER BAPTIST CHURCH 
I can tell something’s going on. I’m astute like that. Can’t quite figure out what it is, 
though. Will someone please tell me why people have suddenly come over all patriotic 
round here? English flags adorn houses. Cars, even. All of a sudden there’s nothing 
worth watching on the telly. It’s all football, football, football. I’ve heard people getting 
all het up about England losing 2-1 to Uruguay. Something about Suarez, is it?  Baffles 
me. 
 
Alright, I know. It’s Word Cup time and England aren’t exactly doing too well. It’s not 
even certain that they’ll still be in the competition by the time you read this. Football. 
More of a rugby man myself, but some people quite like the game, apparently. Bill 
Shankly the great Liverpool manager said,   “Some people believe football is a matter 
of life and death, I am very disappointed with that attitude. I can assure you it is much, 
much more important than that.” 
 
 
Really? What or who could possibly be more important than life and death? Only One 
who could save us from death and give us life, and that’s Jesus. 
 
Events:
 
Coffee Morning, join us for a cuppa and a chat, 5th July/2nd August, 10am-12 noon. 
 
CHILDREN’S ACTIVITY MORNING (All children in School Years 1 – 6 are welcome to 
attend)
SATURDAYS: 12th July/9th August, 11.00am – 12.30pm
GAMES, STORIES  & CRAFTS. Voluntary donation of 50p per child per session
Further details from Kate Andrews (tel 01225 767229). All staff are CRB cleared

Pastor: Guy Davies  www.providence-ebenezer.org.uk 

MAGAZINE DATES
PLEASE NOTE  - DATE FOR HANDING IN COPY IS 

ALWAYS THE 20TH 
Copy for SEPTEMBER to reach Jim Hodges by AUGUST 20th

at Cliffe Farm Cottage, 23 Stibb Hill, West Lavington SN10 4LQ
Copy by e-mail should be sent to: hjhodges2011@btinternet.com 

STEPH. HONEYCHURCH
Cakes, Breads, Patisserie

Lunches, Buffets, Freezer Meals
Fine handmade foods for all occasions

Townsend Garden Centre, 
Devizes SN10 2BB

Tel 01980 630573 Mobile 0794 4092484

Contact Bronwen Matters on 01380 816133
Carter’s Rise, Pagnell Lane, Littleton Panell

No Smoking

Bed &
Breakfast

La Motte
Bed and Breakfast

2 Sunnyside, West Lavington.
Tel 01380 813178

lyndalangley2018@btinternet.com
www.devizesbandb.co.uk

Bed & Breakfast
Brookfields, Duck Street

West Lavington

Tel. 01380 813092
bomileshobbs@btinternet.com

Home Boarding for Dogs
Home from Home boarding for your dog(s) 

whilst you holiday/in hospital/moving house.
Your dog will live with us as part of our family.  

Caring animal lovers.
Very large safe garden and lots of country walks.

Licensed by Wiltshire Council.
Fully insured.

Please ring for leaflet.
01380 816919  

e-mail T15SUS@aol.com

 
 

Bed and Breakfast
in

URCHFONT
Double en suite

in
Garden Annex

Pyncent Cottage, The Green, Urchfont
Devizes, Wiltshire SN10 4RB
Tel: 01380 840444
Email: angelapage1@hotmail.co.uk
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Providing a choice of 
funerals and memorials 
to suit all budgets.

For details of your local 
branch or to arrange a 
home visit please call

01380 723883

Here for you, 
whenever you 

need us,
24 hours a day.

www.johnstuartfunerals.co.uk

Carina Palmer
BVSc MRCVS

Eastcott Farm
Eastcott, Devizes

Wiltshire SN10 4PJ
01380 813202

Opening Hours
Monday & Tuesday 9am - 1pm  2 - 6pm
Wednesday	     9am - 1pm
Thursday & Friday  9am - 1pm  2 - 6pm
Saturday 	     9am - 12 noon

Consultations by appointment only
24 hr Emergency Service

North Cornwall
Sleeps 6 / 8, Fully Equipped cottage

Large Garden & Parking
HOLIDAYS & SHORT BREAKS

Tel 01380 813092
bomileshobbs@btinternet.com

www.helemillcottage.co.uk

French Polishing, Repairs
Traditional Finishes

Paint Finishes
Site Work (floors, staircases, panelling)

Antique Restoration  
All types of work undertaken

For a friendly, professional service. contact 
Tim Perrett on:

Home 01380 813788; Mobile 07884061264
E-Mail timjperrett@hotmail.com

The Bell Inn
Great Cheverell

Excellent home cooked food in a friendly 
atmosphere.

Full menu served every day
Traditional Roasts on Sundays

Open Log Fire
3 B&B Rooms, 4****

“THURSDAY SIZZLE STEAK NIGHT”
BUY ONE GET ONE FREE!

Get two 8oz peppered Rump Steaks cooked the way 
you like it with fries, tomato & onion rings served on 

a hot sizzling platter
FOR ONLY £15.95

Call to book on: 01380 813277

Have you thought 
of starting your 

family tree?
Lyn Dyson & BeckyWells 

Genealogy Services
Expert help available for all 

family history research.  Affordable fees
1 Dauntsey Court, West Lavington

Tel 01380 813943 
www.dwgenealogyservices.com

DWR SERVICES
All Plumbing work – Bathroom 

Refurbishment etc.
Other general maintenance 

work carried out
01380 813279 or 07855 300935

HYPNOTHERAPY can help you with

SMOKING, WEIGHT, STRESS, 
ANXIETY, PHOBIAS and much more

at RIVENDELL
in Market Lavington

Call 01380 816077
e mail pat.scott@rivendellcentre.com

STRUGGLING TO GET TO WORK?
If you or someone you know is over 16 and cannot access a job because of transport problems 
then the Wiltshire Wheels to Work scheme may be able to help.
Wiltshire Wheels to Work is a scheme which provides 50cc scooters, rider training and equipment 
on a short-term, not-for-profit basis to local people who would otherwise be unable to access 
work or work-based learning in Wiltshire.

The scheme is run by local communities’ charity Community First. 
For more information about the Wheels to Work scheme please visit www.communityfirst.org.uk/
Wheels-to-work.htm or call (01380) 722475 and ask for Liam Tatton-Bennett or Sheila Martin.

WESTVIEW PLUMBING

Domestic Plumbing - Plastering - Tiling
Bathroom & Kitchen Fitting

FRIENDLY, LOCAL AND EXPERIENCED
Jim Baker 07710 961335

01380 828092

Bridal Hair
Dressing Long Hair

for wedings, balls 
& special occaisions

Great Cheverell
Telephone: 01380 813356

PROPERTY AND GARDEN 
MAINTENANCE SERVICES

No Job Too Small, Covering All Aspects of 
House / Building (interior & exterior) work, 

and Garden Care / Upkeep.
References On Request. Call Gary on,

TEL:- 01380 813920 OR 07970594390

15 - 19 High Street, 
West Lavington

Tel. 01380 816581
Open 7 Days a week from 6:00am to 9:00pm

Wide range of services - Lotto, Paypoint, Fresh Local Fruit and 
Vegetables, Newspapers - and fantastic offers

Lindsey Wylie MInstChP
CHIROPODIST

SURGERY AND HOME VISITS

WEEKDAY, EVENING AND WEEKEND
APPOINTMENTS AVAILABLE

West Lavington  Tel. 01380 818841
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DAY LEWIS PHARMACY
The Country Pharmacy
Market Lavington

Open 9:00 am to 1:00 pm 
& 2:00 pm to 6:00 pm weekdays

Half Day Saturday, Close 12:00 noon

Tel. 01380 813395

DOMESTIC APPLIANCE ENGINEER
WASHING MACHINE/COOKERS/DRIERS

SERVICE & REPAIRS
TEL: 01380 723279

MOBILE: 07970 117023

TONY PARSONSM.EDWARDS BRICKWORK LTD
Extensions, Patios & Garden Walls

13 Riverside Park
Upavon SN9 6DS
01980 630019
MOBILE 07977316193

ROSE & CROWN
Tilshead

Warmest Welcome in Wiltshire
Freshly cooked Food

Available Seven days a week
Including Lunchtimes

And every evening except Sunday evening

01980 621062

  

07880 439394

Feeling lethargic?

Struggling to lose those extra pounds?
Sign up today for one-to-one training sessions and receive 

expert advice and effective results

Adam Freeman

If you want someone local who can discuss 
your ideas, draw your plans and assist with 
Planning & Building Regulations approval.

Drop me an email or give me a call
martin@martin-carroll.co.uk

office: 01380 818337 mobile: 07971 865661

Martin Carroll
Architectural Services

Domestic & Commercial 
Cleaning & Ironing Service

Good, honest and flexible 
cleaning services for Devizes 

and the surrounding area.
Rates start as low as £10/ph

For a quote call 01380 818388 or
email: info@funkyrabbitcleaning.co.uk

www.funkyrabbitcleaning.co.uk


